Faculty Senate Council

December 2, 2009

3:30-5 p.m.

Present:  Cheng, Fedder, Feinstein, Goldstein, Griffith, Hess, Holliday, Kamas, Kreitzberg, S. Li, Moritz, Numan, Ostrov, Pan, Pappas, Popalisky, Prior, Ramon, Schaefer, Senzai, Unger, White, Wright, Yan
Excused:  E. Li, Pier, Riley

Absent:  Counseling Psychology, Marketing, Religious Studies, Gullette, Maurer, Schulz

Invited Participants:  Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance; President Michael Engh, Provost Lucia Gilbert

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Ruth Davis.  
2.  The minutes of the November 11 were approved.

3.  FINANCIAL REPORT

Bob Warren reported that while the endowment fund was making some recovery, there was still pressure being felt for student financial aid.  He noted that two other challenges included in the budget process are pay increases for faculty and staff and the continuing rise in healthcare costs.  Bob said there will be a modest increase in tuition, and that a proposal for a merit pool for faculty and staff, and a modest amount of money for market equity adjustments are included in the proposed budget.  Some funds from the operating budget will be needed to fund endowed chairs and scholarships until such time that these again can be funded on their own.  He said that there will be no increases to departmental operating budgets next year.

Bob said that the enrollment is planned to be sustained at 4800 full year students and transfer students to remain about the same as this year, around 248.  He said that there has been a positive reaction from early-action applicants.  In closing, he said that they must develop enrollment projects to fund compensation, financial aid, and benefits.  
In the discussion that followed, a Council representative said that what was being heard from faculty is the desire for more faculty participation in the budget process with the understanding that the final budget approval rests with Trustees. To that end, it is requested that Bob come to a fall quarter Council meeting and report on what items they are considering spending/not spending money on.  For example, an expenditure in one area may be detrimental in another.  Bob said that given the three priorities of financial aid, benefits, and faculty and staff compensation, there are not many tradeoffs in the budget while using a set of enrollment projections that can support the three areas.
4.  RANK AND TENURE

Helen Moritz reported on the recommendations of the Rank and Tenure Hiatus Committee (HC).  She said were several goals of the HC:

a. to clarify some ambiguous language in the Senate Election Rules
b. to recognize the amount of work while serving on a rank and tenure committee and allow for a greater break in service terms 
c. to recognize the amount of service on a rank and tenure committee and allow a person to opt out after 12 years of service

d. to eliminate the current practice of allowing a person serving on a school/college rank and tenure committee to be considered eligible for service on the University committee.  

Helen had noted earlier that there is growth in the number of full professors.  
The Council voted on the following to send to the full Senate for their approval:

Recommendation 2.  To increase the period between terms of two or more years of committee service to three years from the current two years.  

There were 3 votes for and 12 votes against this recommendation.  
In part of the discussion of this recommendation, it was suggested to reword the language to not state a specific school/college term hiatus but to indicate academic units of x amount, a differentiated policy.  Helen will report this suggestion to the HC.

It was agreed that more discussion was needed by the HC on Recommendation 2. and include Recommendation 6. 
in the discussion, which, as part of its recommendation, allows the exception to make ad hoc arrangements in an instance where a full professor is not otherwise available for service on the University committee. 
Recommendation 4.  The Council unanimously approved the recommendation to opt out after 12 years of service.

Recommendation 5.  The Council voted 18 for and 2 against the recommendation to abandon the current practice whereby full professors serving on a college or school committee can be eligible for election to the University committee.
5.  ONLINE EVALUATIONS

Ruth prefaced the discussion of online evaluations by stating that the analysis was prepared for only the Leavey School of Business (LSB) evaluations.  From the 2003-04 academic year, Professor McQuarrie has used a clerk to enter the data as it was unavailable from IT.  The evaluation form is unique within the university as the LSB form contains two summary questions:  “I learned a great deal” and “X is an excellent instructor” using a 1 (low) to 5 (high) ranking.  The Provost’s Office has asked for a more substantial analysis of evaluations across all schools/colleges.  Ruth will report to CIO Ron Danielson comments from this discussion, some of which were about the format, the timing, and online narratives as part of evaluations.
6.   FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Ruth reported that the Faculty Affairs Committee has been asked to review the procedures of the Faculty Judicial Board and Grievance Committees.

7.  FACULTY SENATE PROFESSOR AWARD
Ruth reported that the Selection Committee has become quite large; it includes all members who have been recipients of the award since 1990.  She asked the Council to think of solutions to make it smaller while not losing representation from the different schools/colleges.  The Selection Committee meets in the spring quarter to consider nominations from the faculty.
8.  GOVERNANCE EVALUATION

Ruth reported that Jane Curry has drafted a proposal for evaluation of the Governance system.  Final approval for the evaluation rests with the University Coordinating Committee, which will meet in January.
9.  EXAM SCHEDULING

Ruth distributed a revised proposal for scheduling.  She asked the Council to review it and send their comments to her at rdavis@scu.edu.

10.  VOTER PARTICIPATION

Ruth reported that turnout has not been very good.  Also, some faculty are appearing on the final ballots, being elected, then recusing.  Not only is participation important but accuracy of eligible candidates is critical to elections.  She requested that more attention be given to sample ballots.
Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.  Please refer to to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

